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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, March 15, 2006, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, President. 

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President

Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Denis Honeychurch, J.D.

Phil McCaffrey

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary

Members Absent:

Vacancy from Area #3 – Vallejo

Others Present:
John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative & Business Services
Judy Spencer, Executive Assistant, Academic Affairs
4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Vice President Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the agenda. The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Kathy Rosengren, Dean of Humanities Division, thanked the Board for the accommodation made regarding the new signs that have been installed in faculty/staff parking lot (Lot A) near Buildings 600 and 700.
The following members of the public spoke on behalf of A. Marie Young, applicant for Trustee Area #3 seat on the Solano Community College District Governing Board: Pastor Jerone Davison, Philmore Graham and Foster Hicks.

The following members of the public spoke on behalf of Mel Orpilla, applicant for Trustee Area #3 seat on the Solano Community College District Governing Board: D. Edwards, Joseph Jones and Sophie B. Pasibe.
6.
INTERVIEWS/DELIBERATIONS OF CANDIDATES FOR TRUSTEE AREA #3 (VALLEJO)

The Governing Board interviewed Mel Orpilla and A. Marie Young, applicants for Trustee Area #3 to fill the vacancy created by the untimely passing of Willie V. McKnight on the Solano Community College District Governing Board. After interviewing both applicants, the Board held deliberations. 

7.
APPOINTMENT OF AREA #3 TRUSTEE REPRESENTING VALLEJO

Moved by Vice President Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Denis Honeychurch to appoint A. Marie Young to fill the vacancy in Trustee Area #3 representing Vallejo.  The vote taken was three ayes and three noes. The motion failed.

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee James Claffey to appoint Mel Orpilla to fill the vacancy in Trustee Area #3 representing Vallejo.  The vote taken was three ayes and three noes. The motion failed.

Board President Jerry Wilkerson announced, per instructions from the County Office of Education, the position will remain open until the November election.

As a courtesy to Coach Matt Borchert and his family, Board President Wilkerson moved his presentation to Coach Borchert from the Superintendent’s report to this portion of the agenda.

It was with pleasure that President Wilkerson granted Matt Borchert a certificate of excellence for being selected Bay Valley Conference Coach of the Year and Women’s Basketball Coaches Association District 8 Coach of the Year.  Both are distinguished honors and well deserved by Coach Borchert.  Mr. Borchert thanked the Board for the recognition and also thanked his team, co-workers and especially his family who were present in the audience to observe the award.  A round of applause was extended to Matt for his dedication to students.
8.
ADMINISTRATION OF OATH OF OFFICE TO NEWLY-APPOINTED TRUSTEE

The oath of office to the newly-appointed trustee for area #3 on the Solano Community College District Governing Board will take place after the November election.
9.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED)

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Tara Norman, Governing Board Representative, reported that:

--the end-of-year funding requests were discussed.

--the students asked for information on the status of the blue lights [emergency phones on campus].  Interim Vice President Hendrickson is working with the Safety Committee and will communicate with the students when a decision has been made.

--applications have been received for every student government position.  Faculty are being encouraged to promote voting by students for their student government leaders.

--the ASSC has made an inquiry about a deficit in the Director of Student Development’s salary which has been paid by the student association.  Dr. Perfumo advised that the campus is involved in budget development and that their area of concern will be addressed.

--the Governing Board and Administration are invited to participate in Solano Daze between May 1-5, 2006.
Ms. Norman introduced President Shawn Bee, President of ASSC, who informed the Board about AB2477 and AB2678 addressing student textbooks affordability and economical options for students.  The handout distributed to the Board (Help Us Save Trees and Money!) will also be distributed to faculty, staff and students on Thursday, March 16, 2006.
(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

--the Senate met on Monday, March 6, 2006.  A major portion of the meeting dealt with the topic of Learning Communities and Student Success.  One of the Senate goals for this year is to maintain a focus on student equity which they define as access, support, and success.  Several faculty members read with interest an article describing the newly announced Los Rios District educational initiative which seeks, among other strategies, to use learning communities to improve student success among first-time students.  Faculty members asked the Senate to explore this program to see if they might wish to consider the Los Rios approach or elements thereof here at Solano.  To that end, Academic Senate President Kropp contacted the Senate President at ARC, who has offered to facilitate an SCC visit to Sacramento to discuss the initiative with Los Rios faculty.  As background to this investigation, Dr. Susan Messina of the Humanities Division, who is the Learning Communities Coordinator at Solano, and institutional researcher Rob Simas, will discuss with senators Solano research regarding student success rates in developmental English and Math and learning communities approaches we have used; for example, pairing developmental English with study skills.  The Senate has had a fruitful and highly detailed discussion and will continue their investigation of the Los Rios initiative. 

At the March 6 meeting, the Senate also passed a resolution honoring Trustee Willie V. McKnight.
(c)
Shared Governance Council

John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Business and Administrative Services, presented the Shared Governance Report highlighting the following from the March 8, 2006, meeting: 

--reviewed revised Human Resources Board Policies.
--voted on the new Staff Diversity Coordinator position job description.
--discussed the new Employment Development Officer position job description

--discussed hiring procedures.

--discussed the procedures to follow in the event of a second power outage.

(d)
Superintendent

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo reported that:

--Matt Borchert was selected as the Bay Valley Conference Coach of the Year and Women’s Basketball Coaches Association District 8 Coach of the Year.

--she was pleased to introduce Carol Green, or our new Interim Director of Human Resources.  Ms. Green was welcomed to Solano College by the Board.
--the Board members need to contact Pat Cordry if they are interested in attending the Community College League Conference, scheduled May 5-7, 2006, at the Hyatt Regency in La Jolla, California.

--the City of Vacaville is interested in a memorandum of understanding between the (City) and Solano Community College (SCC) for the purpose of agreeing to hold non-binding discussions concerning the opportunity and feasibility of SCC using the City of Vacaville Public Safety Training Center for its public safety training classes.  There was consensus from the Board for the Superintendent/President to sign this MOU.
--the most current recruitment and selection process update was distributed for their information.
The Superintendent/President’s full report was submitted to the Board for their review.
· Bond Update

Lester Young, Kitchell CEM, reported that:

--the following summer 2004-spring 2006 projects have been completed: tennis courts, irrigation upgrades, Building 500 (Business); Building 300 (Science); Building 1500 (Math/Engineering); Building 1800 (swing space); Building 2600 (new facility restroom); and Nut Tree Aeronautics Hanger Addition.
--the total expenses to date total $16,863,719 (as of February 3, 2006).
--Ralph Larson and West Bay Builders were very close in their bid estimate for the Vallejo project, with Ralph Larson being the lower bidder at slightly above $13 million.

--the City of Vallejo received bids for road improvements and expects to begin construction in May.

--the Vallejo project is estimated to begin construction in spring 2006-fall 2007.

--the bid date for the estimated start of construction for Building 400 (Student Services Center Staging) is April 7, 2006, with estimated start of construction being this spring 2006.

--the Building 700/800 and Office Annex expect an estimated start of construction as follows:  Building 700-spring 2006; Building 800-spring 2007, and the office annex-spring 2006.

--the time saving tilt up construction will be used in Vallejo and on the Student Services Building.

--trenching and placement of underground piping is currently in progress at various locations through the campus.  Work is in progress south of the tennis courts near the 1800B swing space.  Estimated schedule completion date for the entire campus is fall 2006.

10.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of March 1, 2006

Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2005-06; Request for a Reduced Workload, Resignations

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings

(d)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution 05/06-33

Moved by Trustee Tony Ubalde and seconded by Vice President Pam Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed.  Trustee McCaffrey abstained.
11.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.

12.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Human Resources 

(a)
Solano Community College CCA/CTA/NEA 2006-07 Collective Bargaining Contract Openers

Leslie Rota, Chair of the SCC CCA/CTA/NEA Negotiation Team, presented this item to the Governing Board submitting openers for the 2006-07 collective bargaining contract negotiations with the District on Article 4 Evaluation, Article 19 Workload, Article 20 Salaries, and Article 21 Health and Welfare.

Moved by Vice President Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval to accept the proposal and set a public hearing for April 5, 2006. The motion passed unanimously. 

Administrative and Business Services

(b)
Audit Committee Recommendation of District Auditor 

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented this item to the Board for approval to engage Perry-Smith LLP to provide the District Audit Services for a three-year term, beginning with Fiscal Year 2006-07, as recommended by the Audit Committee.

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval to engage Perry-Smith LLP as District Auditor. The motion passed unanimously.

(c)
Health Information Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) Security Project Plan

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented this item for the Board’s approval to implement the HIPAA Security Project Plan by retaining the services of consulting firm, HIPAAnswers, for an amount not to exceed $4,396.00, to conduct a security risk analysis, create policies and procedures, amend current District contingency plans for HIPAA compliance, and train staff on HIPAA security. 

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Vice President Pam Keith for approval to retain the services of consulting firm HIPAAnswers as recommended. The motion passed unanimously. 

(d)
Agreement for Boiler Replacement Project

Lester Young, Kitchell CEM, presented this item to the Board for approval to award a contract to Turley & Associates to provide engineering services for the removal and replacement of existing boilers in the Central Plant Building located on the Solano Community College campus in Fairfield.

Moved by Trustee Tony Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval to award contract. The motion passed unanimously.

13.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Sabbatical Leave Report for Spring 2005 – Marc Pandone

Michael Jacobs, Interim Dean of Fine and Applied Arts/Behavioral Sciences Division, introduced Marc Pandone to the Governing Board.

Marc Pandone presented a report on his spring 2005 sabbatical leave.  Instructor Pandone advised the focus of his teaching has been awareness and understanding of the environment, a sense and understanding of place, and to become open to the lure of the local, as a way to enhance creative responses and aesthetic solutions to where we live.  These ideas were the basis for his sabbatical proposal, immersing himself in local and regional issues concerning the environment, particularly the watershed, from which he emerged with contacts, lessons and experiences which will assist him in his teaching and encouragement to other instructors to investigate and develop similar topics of concern and interest.

Another important and vital component of his sabbatical was to be active in his own studio work and allowed him to branch out into a new art form—video filming.  Those present were privileged to view Instructor Pandone’s first film entitled Creekside, which was beautifully done and enjoyed by all.

Instructor Pandone thanked the Sabbatical Leave Committee for initially approving his proposal and the District for its funding and sponsorship.  The Board thanked Marc for his report and a round of applause was given by all those present. 

 (b)
Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Financing Options 

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented a status report on the ERP Project and recommended financing options. 

This information will return to the Board for action at the April 5, 2006, meeting.

(c)
Revised Class Specifications – Staff Diversity Coordinator

Carol A. Green, Interim Director of Human Resources, presented revised class specifications for the Staff Diversity Coordinator for the Board’s information.

This information will return to the Board for action at the April 5, 2006, meeting.

14.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Superintendent/President Paulette Perfumo announced that March 16, 2006, is fixed Flex Cal and that there will be no students on campus.  It is a full participation in-service day for both faculty and staff.

15. 
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Vice President Pam Keith attended the Vallejo Interagency Committee Meeting held March 13, 2006.  Vice President Keith commended Dr. Laurel Jones on her presentation on the Vallejo Center.
Trustee Denis Honeychurch represented the College at the Solano Arts Benefit held recently at Rancho Solano.
Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 9:16 p.m.

16.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

(b)
Conference with Legal Counsel—Anticipated Litigation


Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 54956.9:


1 potential case

(c)
Public Employee Performance Evaluation


Superintendent/President

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 9:25 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:56 p.m.

17.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 9:57 p.m.

18. 
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that no action was taken in closed session. 

19.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:59 p.m. 
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__________________________________APPROVED_________________________________

JERRY R. WILKERSON
                                         PAULETTE J. PERFUMO, Ph.D.

PRESIDENT                                                                    SECRETARY 

